Fovant Parish Council  


MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 
TUESDAY 5th JANUARY  2010 IN THE VILLAGE HALL
Present:

Cllr N Knowles  (Chairman)



Cllr A Phillips  (Vice Chairman)




Cllr A Leppard




Cllr Mrs A Harris




Cllr Mrs T Law




Cllr C Roberts




Cllr N Wyatt




Cllr Mrs P Story

In attendance:
WC Mrs J Green;  Mrs E Young  (Clerk) and three members of the public

Apologies:

PCSO Kim Maffey

09/50
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
Cllr Mrs Story declared an interest in item 09/58.  The Chairman signed the Register accordingly.

09/51
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 3 NOVEMBER 2009 (already circulated)   Subject to correction at item 09/45 (d), line 3,  to replace ‘not’ with ‘noted’, the Minutes were agreed nem con as a true record and signed and dated accordingly.
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC:  (Council requested a brief summary)
Mrs Beryl Paton read out a letter from Mr Tony Lunt (Fovant Road Safety Group),  expressing concern regarding the recently published Wiltshire Council Speed Limit Review Recommendation to increase the current 40mph limit to 50 mph on the A30 through Fovant village. This proposal if adopted would caused considerable distress and danger to pedestrians crossing the A30 on the Brook Street side of the A30 to access the High Street (Post Office, shop & Surgery).  Mr Davies expressed similar anxiety and asked the Council to reject this recommendation from Wiltshire Council.  WC Mrs Green advised the proposal/recommendation would come before the Area Board on 17 February.  The Parish Council resolved to complete their submission objecting to the proposal in the strongest terms by 5th February identifying all the areas brought out at this meeting and letters received from the public recommending that the 50 mph limit should not be adopted and further, to encourage Wiltshire Council Highways to look at introducing the 30 mph limit which the community had long been asking for. The Parish Council also agreed to insist on a public meeting with responsible members of the Wiltshire Council and Highways Agency should this unacceptable proposal be accepted for adoption and implementation.  
REPORTS:  WC Mrs Jose Green reported:

· South West Wiltshire Health Fair to be held at Dinton Village Hall on 25 January 2010, 3 - 6 p.m.

· The Chief Executive for Wiltshire Council had now been appointed.

· Clarence on 0800 23 23 23 should be called to fill the local grit and salt bins
· The cost of local council election charges would be met by the Wiltshire Council in future. 
· Tisbury Police Station was to be part-time manned three days a week from 10 to 2 p.m.

09/52
MATTERS ARISING  (from the last meeting and if not already on the agenda)

(a)
Appointment of Tree Warden:  A member of the public had expressed interest; the candidate was to confirm if they wanted to take on the post.
(b)
Emergency Exercises:  November 2009:  Cllr Leppard advised that he had been unable to take part in the exercise and had nothing to report.  More exercises would arise in the future. 

(c)
Wiltshire Council Speed Limit Review recommendations: As reported under Public Questions above.
(d)
Councillor Vacancy:  one name had been submitted for co-option and papers had been sent.

(e)
Compacter Vehicle:  this would arrive at the Cross Keys on 6 February at around 7.30 a.m.

09/53
PARISH REPORTS

(1)
Highways:   Cllr Mrs Story

Council had received letters regarding the need for grit & salt bins to be filled at Moor Lane, also Junction of Dinton Rds/Mill Lane & Sutton Road. Clarence action (0800 232323)
Action:  Clerk
(2)
Neighbourhood Watch:  Cllr Mrs Law


The community police had arranged an area meeting in January 2010 – date to be advised

(3)
Playground:  Cllr Wyatt confirmed the repair to the underskirt of the see-saw was in hand and would be in place during the week ending 9 January.  See also Agenda item 09/54. 
(4)
Youth Issues:  Cllr Clive Roberts


Jaki Farrell, Wiltshire Youth Leader had met with some of the older members of the Fovant Youth Club.  The outcome was that it was hoped to start activities for the 13 to 16 year old group with more inter-action with the Tisbury & Mere Youth Teams.  Currently, the Tisbury & Mere Youth Clubs have access to a system of work credits for community activities which can be used for high value youth activities. Fovant Youth Club are hoping to trial this scheme for work on the YC building.  If this proves successful then it could be widened to receive ideas from the community (such as helping to de-weed the brook, footpath maintenance or strimming and helping with other community projects), Please send your ideas for this to Cllr Roberts.










(5)
SWWAB:  Cllr Phillips


Cllr Phillips had attended the 9 December meeting at Wilton and was pleased to report a grant of £4979 had been awarded from SWWAB toward the reconstruction of the children’s playground

(6)
TAPCAP:  Cllr Knowles


Cllr Knowles advised that the TAPCAP Executive Committee were scheduled to meet on 6 January to discuss the agenda for the TAPCAP AGM 6.30 pm on 20 January 2010, Victoria Hall, Tisbury.  
(7)
Rights of Way  Cllr Mrs Harris


FP7  by the Rectory:  six new steps had been installed.  Stile at the top of Moor Hill had collapsed.  To be repaired when the weather improves.

(8)
Village Hall:  Cllr Mrs Law


Fund raising events were going well.  A new front door had been ordered at a cost of around £2,000.

09/54
FUNDING AWARD FOR REFURBISHMENTOF CHILDREN’S PLAYGROUND

     (a)
Report:  a grant of £4,979 had been approved by SWWAB.  The Chairman signed the grant condition papers to release the funding.   The grant would go toward the multi activity centre as agreed by Council

     (b)
The Wiltshire Council Development Services Department had generously released R2 funding for the playground in the amount of £3976.96. 
     (c) Cllr Phillips summarized the project financial situation for the Council. It was agreed the Clerk to write thanking the Development Services for their supportive action.


Action:  Clerk

Chairman to prepare a “milestone” plan.  It was hoped work would start in early March.  













Action:  Chairman

09/55
BT PUBLIC TELEPHONE KIOSK


The Chairman reported that a public consultation was in progress with various proposals being put to the Public for the future use of the kiosk.   Since the start of the consultation exercise, BT have now confirmed that if the Council did not take up the offer to buy the kiosk, then it could remain in service for the time being until BT reviewed the situation again.  BT also confirmed that if the community wished to retain a working kiosk, then it could be adopted by the Parish Council at a cost of about £300 pa (+VAT).  Council agreed that further action would be discussed at the February Parish Council meeting when the results of the public consultation would be collated. 


09/56
FINANCE


Balances as at 9 December 2009:

  Current a/c



  874.90

  Deposit a/c



7558.79








  Clerk’s a/c



1142.52 ring fenced
To note:  less amounts previously allocated

(i)
Minute 4.11.08  A30 flashing sign funding  £2250 and kissing gates  £300

(ii)
Minute 09/26(b) Fovant Safety Group  SIDs allocation  £200

(a)
Council received the Receipts and Payments Statement No. 5 which was approved nem con.
(b)
Precept Budget for the Financial Year 2010/11 previously circulated was approved with amendments as proposed by Cllr Knowles and seconded by Cllr Roberts, with the Precept amount remaining unchanged at £6490.00 for a further year.  Council agreed nem con.

Action:  Clerk
(c)
Council approved the following payments nem con:

788 p.v. 29
Society for Local Council Clerks (part sub for year 2010)


36.00

789 p.v. 30
Wood and Co  (photocopying November 2009)



  5.12

790 p.v. 31
K Aylen  grass cutting  October 2009





48.00

791 p.v. 32
Mrs EA Young;  salary  Oct to Dec 09   Scale 21   at £9.941 per hour x 18 x 3)         536.81

792 p.v. 33
Mrs EA Young;  expenses  Oct to Dec 09    (Tel 10.00;  Postage  12.15;  
                 71.94



Travel 31.04;  Office 18.75)









09/57
PLANNING
Planning determined by the Parish Council
S/2009/1695
Single storey side and rear extensions  8 Sling Orchard:  supported

S/2009/0307
Change of use to public house and new dwelling:  extension Cross Keys: not supported

S/2009/1809
Single storey courtyard extension, 3 West Farm Cottages:  supported with conditions

Planning to be determined by Salisbury Planning Hub

S/2009/1602
TCA crown one beech tree Medland Cottage

S/2009/1612
TCA fell 15 trees in Church Lane, Fovant House
Pound House development:  Council took note of the Planning Enforcement Officer reply

09/58
PLANNING PROCESS
Cllr Leppard referred to planning application S2009/0307 where the Chairman and Vice-Chairman had spoken at the Salisbury Planning Hub meeting on 19 Dec 2009.  He queried whether the PC’s procedures used for applications included a transparent and open process adequate to ensure councillors could only speak on behalf of the community after approval of a full meeting of the Council.   During a full discussion, Councillors made the following observations:-
Cllr Leppard referred to planning application S2009/0307 where the Chairman and Vice-Chairman had spoken at the Salisbury Planning Hub meeting on 19 November 2009.  He noted that there was unanimous agreement within the Council regarding S2009/0307 but queried whether the procedure for this application was consistent with the Standing Orders and, in particular, whether the procedure followed included a transparent and open process adequate to ensure councillors could only speak on behalf of the parish council after approval of a public meeting of the Council.   In this regard, he queried whether it was correct to say that the Council’s view on the significant change to S2009/0307 had been represented at the planning hub meeting on 19 November when no Council meeting to discuss that change, nor any resolution of the Council regarding that change had been made.  He also noted that this was a particularly unusual situation that has arisen and hoped that lessons could be learnt from this for dealing with similar situations in the future.

During a full discussion Councillors made the following observations:  

(i)   PC Standing Orders paragraph 1.20 has never extended the planning application procedure to include the Unitary Authority Planning Hub process which is not in the control of the Parish Council. 

(ii)  the Wiltshire Council Planning Hub process includes provision for PCs to speak as a ‘Statutory Consultee’ at all planning meetings where a local application is called in, in much the same way as the old Salisbury District Council Western Area Committee.  It was noted that the Council also has other statutory rights and exercises these following a properly convened public Council Meeting and where a resolution is then made by a majority of the Council to exercise those rights.

(iii)   under the new Wiltshire Council Planning Hub delegation process, any significant change to a planning application should have required submission of a new application and the PC should have been explicitly notified of the change; this did not occur for S2009/0307

(iv) under the new Wiltshire Council Planning Hub process, the PC is not formally notified of ‘call-ins’ although the local Unitary councillor who called it in may volunteer to do so. 

(v)  under the Wiltshire Council Planning Hub process, the Planning meeting agenda is only circulated in hard copy format at short notice before each meeting  

(vi) by custom and practice representatives from the PC have spoken at Planning Authority meetings without having to seek permission by calling a public Council meeting, as this is not required by Standing Orders. 

(vii)  Two letters were received from members of the public on 6 and 12 November relating to S2009/0307 which was to be discussed at the planning hub meeting on 19 November. The process then undertaken for S2009/0307 in which an email was circulated on 18 November to all members of the PC except the applicant (who had an interest in the planning application concerned) alerting council to changes in the scope of the application and following which the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the PC spoke at the Planning meeting reiterating the PCs decision taken at a public meeting in March 2009 and requesting the altered application to be re-consulted -  and then reported back to Council was considered by some councillors to be flexible and efficient and necessary in these circumstances as an unannounced change to a planning application had been brought to the attention of the PC only a few days before the Planning Meeting.  However, it was noted, that the process for representing the parish at a subsequent Planning Hub meeting was not specifically covered by Standing Orders and could appear to be inconsistent with the principle set out in the Local Government Act 1972 of requiring a properly convened public Council meeting to enable councillors to participate in an open and public discussion and to arrive at a resolution representing the view of the majority of the Council, if required for example should the Council change a decision previously made at a public meeting or where a new decision on any matter was to be made. 

(viii) a requirement to hold a public Council meeting to obtain approval before ad hoc speaking on any matter may sometimes be difficult in practice because of the lack of time for ascertaining the availability of a quorum at short notice,  booking the Village Hall (or other public place), and issuing a calling notice and agenda within the timescales available.  However, it was noted that no other mechanism for lawful decision making of the Council has been enacted in the Standing Orders which is why representatives of the Council have by custom and practice always maintained the Councils last agreed position. It was also noted that normally all decisions of Council are made at Parish Council meetings and at the Parish Council Planning meetings.  In this instance the Chairman and Vice-Chairman had not changed the decision of the Council previously made in March 2009 and could therefore not be said to have acted unlawfully or in a non-transparent manner. 

(ix) There would be a cost, administration and time burden for the Council Precept Budget, record administration and the ability or unwillingness of councillors to be available for such additional meetings.

(x) Any change to the current process would need to balance the need for the Council to act lawfully, in an open, predictable and transparent manner with the need to be simple and cost/time effective for council volunteers. 

(xi) The meeting was reminded that Parish Councils have the option to deal with planning applications by full delegation to the Parish Clerk, or by full delegation to a planning committee of at least three councillors, or by a full meeting of the Council. (The latter of which is currently applied)

It was agreed that Councillors should give the matter some more thought, taking into account any advice provided by WALC/NALC training or other peer groups and offer their thoughts by way of a draft three sentence amendment to the present Standing Orders.   Drafts to be submitted to the Clerk for circulation and comment by the next meeting for ratification at the May General Council meeting.

Action: All
09/59
CORRESPONDENCE
(a)
Hedge Dispute. A letter has been received from a resident requesting the PC to mediate on the behalf regarding the cutting of a boundary hedge.  Council agreed Cllr Leppard should speak informally with the parties to encourage an amicable resolution.  

Action:  Cllr Leppard
(b)
Council noted: WC issuance of Core Strategy document to Secretary of State  (circulated)

(c)
Council noted:  Strategic framework for River Avon system (circulated)

(d)
Council noted:  South west Wiltshire Health Fair at Dinton Village Hall  25 January 2010
(e)
South West Wilts Area Board ‘Nuts & Bolts’ meeting at Swallowcliffe  18 January 2010.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

Tuesday 2 February 2010 at 7.15 p.m. in the Village Hall

Dates for future meetings:  Councillors to review and approve the revised FY10/11 schedule of meetings:
11 May 2010 

– 
Annual General meeting of the Council 

8 June 2010 

– 
Parish Council meeting

13 July 2010 

– 
Parish Council meeting

7 September 2010 
- 
Parish Council meeting

12 October 2010 
- 
Parish Council meeting

9 November 2010 
– 
Parish Council meeting

11 January 2011 
- 
Parish Council meeting

8 February 2011 
– 
Parish Council meeting

8 March 2011 

– 
Parish Council meeting

29 March 2011 
– 
Annual Parish meeting 
Any item for inclusion at the Parish Council meeting must be notified in writing to the Clerk for consideration of acceptance in accordance with the Parish Council Standing Orders at least 7 days in advance of the meeting. Notice of the next meeting will be posted on the Parish Council notice boardsat least three working days prior to the date of the meeting.The Minutes of the Parish Council meetings are published on the Parish Notice Board, the PC web site at (www.southwilts.co.uk/site/Fovant-Parish-Council/index/htm) and a synopsis in Three Towers Community magazine.
Minutes subject to approval at the next Council meeting

